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TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

December 8, 2009
DRAFT
Present:  Town Council members Tracy Shafer, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Roger Bradley, Ruby Clark.
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm. 
Absent:  Town Attorney Tom Simons 
Guests:  Beau Holland, Boyd Walker, Reese McClanahan, Roberta Anderson with News-Gazette.
Meeting called to order by Mayor Sam Blackburn at 7:00 PM.    
Public Comment:  

None.
Review of Minutes:

1. Revised page 4, 2nd paragraph, end of 1st sentence – are not 

changed to are.

2. Revised page 2 under “Old Business”, Councilor Turner’s 

statement – shower should be shelter.   
3. Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to 

approve minutes for November 10, 2009 meeting after corrections made.  Motion carried.

Consideration of Bills:

1. Roger Funkhouser asked what bill for $        to the Rockbridge Public Service Authority is for.  Town Manager Spitzer stated this is for the interchange on Hotel Hill.  He stated he does not know how many more payments there are but will find out.
2. Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Bradley to pay bills.  Motion carried.
3. Mr. Spitzer made a note that the bulletproof vest for Sgt. Grimm will be paid through a JAG Grant through the Department of Criminal Justice.

Committee/Commission Reports:

1. Parks & Recreation Committee – Chairperson Roberta Lyle stated the Committee met on November 19th for a work session,  working on rules and regulations for the parks and the playground.  She stated they are not finished yet, but one item they are working on is to have anyone wanting to use the park to fill out a permit and have signed by the Town Manager.  She also stated that any dates for use of the park would be cleared well in advance by the Town Manager.  Mrs. Lyle stated they are working on setting dates for 2010 activities and are working in conjunction with Lexington and Buena Vista so events will not be scheduled the same date in the different localities.  Mrs. Lyle stated if there any questions to please contact someone on the Committee before their next meeting, January 5, 2010.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would have a rough draft of the rules and regulations for Council by the next Council meeting.
2. Water and Sewer Committee – Mr. Spitzer stated this 

committee, along with himself, Public Works Supv. Armond Falgoust, and STP Supv. Jeff Rankin met with the VDH in Lexington on November 24th.  They discussed how to determine when the well needs testing.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town is now in Step 2.  He stated the VDH said the well is influenced by inground run-off water, which could be from development at Sonny’s Way, water standing, or it could be so old the grout is getting in, in which case the Town would have to drill a new well.  Mr. Spitzer stated the VDH suggests abandoning the well.  He stated that in August there will be grants available to drill wells.  In the meantime, the Town could send a camera down to see if cracked.  He stated VDH would pay for site selection and drilling of a new well if the Town gets a grant.
Police Activity Report:

1. Sgt. Grimm stated he had driven 480 miles in the month of
November, worked 176 hours, issued 21 summons, and made two (2) criminal arrests.  Sgt. Grimm stated court costs will be going up by $3 in February 2010.  

2. Ruby Clark asked what the Town Ordinance says about dog 

barking, loud music, and exhausts.  Sgt. Grimm stated the exhaust is covered by the State Code.  He stated the dog barking and loud music has to be a certain decibel level, which would be set by each locality.  He stated if Council wants him to enforce this Ordinance a decibel meter will have to be purchased, which runs around $200.  Sgt. Grimm stated it must be specified in the Town Ordinance what that level is.  Mr. Spitzer stated Town Attorney Tom Simons had recommended the Town do nothing at this time as judges are ruling on this case by case.  

3. Ms. Clark asked if there is anything in the Town Ordinance 

regarding inoperable vehicles not covered properly.  Sgt. Grimm stated it specifically states in the Town Ordinance the vehicle shall be covered by a manufacturer’s car cover.  He stated he had sent a second round of letters out on December 3, 2009 and in the letter specified that cars must be covered by a manufacturer’s car cover, not a tarp.

4. Ms. Clark asked if exhaust brakes and jake brakes are the same 

thing.  Sgt. Grimm stated yes, there are many names.

5. Tracy Shafer asked if farm use tags could be put on inoperable 

vehicles.  Sgt. Grimm stated you  must have a farm to use these tags, and the only one he is aware of qualifying is Gerry Locher.

6. Ruby Clark asked if the Town should consider a decibel meter or 

wait.  Sgt. Grimm stated the Virginia Supreme Court has taken the discretion away from police officers regarding giving tickets, so he suggested getting a decibel meter, which would make this fair to everyone.

7. Tracy Shafer asked where the most noise in Town occurs.  Sgt.

Grimm stated the middle of Town.

Old Business:

1. Pumps – Mr. Spitzer stated after further inspection by STP Supv. 

Jeff Rankin and himself, the ABS pumps Godwin quoted the Town and Council and voted on at the November meeting, were not 100% comparable to what the Town had before.  He stated the quoted pump does not have a chopper blade on it.  Also, the previous ABS pump had a 6” discharge/suction while the one with the chopper blade had a 4” discharge/suction.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had spoke with the ABS engineer and he indicated the 6” pump should be sufficient.  However, VRWA indicated since the Town’s previous pump had a chopper blade the Town should go with that.  Mr. Spitzer stated the $2,400 does not include freight or electric work.  Mr. Spitzer suggested getting one pump now and one in January or get a loan to get both as there is not enough money in budget for both.  He stated right now the Town is renting a pump for $2,400, and would be changing to another company in January, which costs $1,600 per month to rent.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to get one (1) pump now and after the 1st of the year consider buying the second pump.  Motion carried 4-1, with Roger Funkhouser voting no.   
New Business:

1.   Website – Mr. Spitzer suggested getting RCHS or W&L to 

      create the website, then the Town would purchase Dreamweaver 


      and he would do the updating.  Tracy Shafer stated maybe


      RCHS would do this as a project at no charge.  Motion made by 


      Roger Funkhouser and seconded by Mike Turner to purchase the 


      Dreamweaver and Mr. Spitzer check with the schools to set up 


      the website, and Mr. Spitzer to do the updating.  Motion carried.
2. Exhaust Brake Ordinance – Mr. Spitzer stated he and Sgt. 

Grimm will meet with Town Attorney Tom Simons and work up an ordinance to present to Council at the January 2010 meeting.  If Council votes to accept the Ordinance, it would go to a public hearing.

3. Audit – Mr. Spitzer stated Mary Earhart (CPA), gets everything 

together to send to the Auditor (Robinson, Farmer & Cox).  Mr. Spitzer stated VML will do cheaper than Ms. Earhart and will do through the year instead of waiting until the end of the year.

4. End-of-Year Bonus – Mr. Spitzer stated last year the bonus was 

$100.  Tracy Shafer asked if the Town could afford raising the bonus.  Ruby Clark asked if Council could go as high as $200.  Mr. Spitzer stated yes.  Motion made by Tracy Shafer and seconded by Ruby Clark to give the Town employees a $200 Christmas bonus this year.  Motion carried.

5. Presentation – A Resolution was presented to Roger Bradley for 

his 32 years service to the Town as a Council member.

6. Christmas Dinner – Mr. Spitzer stated spouses, friends of Town 

employees and Council members were invited to the Christmas dinner at the Natural Bridge Fri., December 4th @ 6:00 PM in the Tavern Room and would be paid for by the Town.

Council Comments:

1. Ruby Clark – asked if the old video building on Rte. 130 can be 
condemned.  Mr. Spitzer stated Town Attorney Simons had said there is a lien against the building so the Town cannot tear it down.  However, Mr. Spitzer said he would check with Mr. Simons again.  Ms. Clark asked about the video building at the railroad tracks.  Mr. Spitzer stated they are working on getting rid of the junk cars, then the wood moved.  He stated the 1st ordinance letter sent was regarding high grass/weeds.  Ms. Clark asked about the Floyd house at the end of Catawba.  Mr. Spitzer stated Sgt. Grimm had posted a letter and will give seven (7) days to get cleaned up, then he will get a warrant for each day after that.  Ms. Clark asked if there had been an ordinance worked up regarding spouses serving together on Council.  Mr. Spitzer stated he will check with Mr. Simons.  Ms. Clark stated the Christmas parade was very nice.

2. Roger Bradley – none.

3. Mike Turner – none.

4. Roger Funkhouser – stated Bobby Hinkle’s term on the Planning Commission runs out December 9, 2009, and Gary Shafer’s term on the Zoning Commission runs out December 9, 2009.  Mr. Spitzer stated they are usually asked to serve again.

5. Tracy Shafer – asked if Shorty Berkstresser had contacted Mr. 

Spitzer regarding the community garden.  Mr. Spitzer stated Mr. Berkstresser was in the hospital and will take care of this in the Spring.

With no further comments, the meeting was adjourned by Mayor Blackburn at 8:15 PM.

